


CASTLE VALLEY SPECIAL SERVICE DISTRICT
REGULAR BOARD MEETING
SEPTEMBER 17, 2015

MEMBERS PRESENT					     STAFF PRESENT
	VARIAN ALLEN
	ETHAN MIGLIORI
	JACOB SHARP

	BRAD GILES
	GARY PRICE
	CRAIG BUNNELL

	HILARY GORDON
	MICHAEL TAYLOR
	MERRIAL JOHANSEN 

	TRENT JACKSON
	JEFF TUTTLE
	DIANE HAGARA



MEMBERS NOT PRESENT
	BRENT HADFIELD
	ROGER SWENSON
	KENT WILSON



Welcome by Chairman, Brad Giles at 7:00pm.  

1.	Review and Approval of Minutes of August 20, 2015
Motion was made by Hilary Gordon and seconded by Varian Allen to approve the minutes of August 20.  All those present voted for.

2.	Public Comments – Comments From the Public on Items Not on Agenda
	There were none.

3.	Discussion of 2015 Construction Projects
	a.	2015 Curb & Gutter Project
Jacob stated that there is no change on this project.  B Hansen Construction’s time was stopped last month.  They are working on another project in East Carbon.  They will then have five days left to come back and finish the Huntington City/UDOT project.  

There was a final inspection; they still have a few punch list items.  There is no pay estimate this month.

	b.	2015 Drainage Project
Jacob stated that Nielson Construction has finished work in Orangeville except for the asphalt patch work.  They are now working in Ferron.  They should have the sewer line project wrapped up today. 

They have three weeks left and should be able to get the drain line in.  Jacob explained that the drain line will go from Mill Road to the creek on Canyon Road.

Trent stated that he is concerned about the huge plate on the highway and asked if it can be replaced.  

Pay Estimate #2 is in the amount of $87,343.52 with $4,597.03 being held in retainage.  They are 71% complete and 49% complete on time used.

	c.	2015 Chip Seal Project
Jacob stated that Nielson Construction has completed this project except for the second coat of paint and striping.  Jacob asked Merrial to find out if they have a 30 day time limit.
There is no pay estimate or request for release of retainage.  We will plan on closing out next month.

	d.	2015 Project Cost Overview
Jacob reviewed the cost overview handout.  He explained that with the change order reimbursement on the curb and gutter, there will be $11,843 left in contingency.  

We may need more money for the drainage project.  If not, we will use the remainder of the contingency on a small curb and gutter project. 

4.	Discussion of the New City Hall Project
Jacob explained that attorney Eric Johnson is drafting paperwork to create an entity for the funding of the new building project.  

Craig stated that when he contacted Eric Johnson to request a copy, Eric compared it with a building authority, in which case, we would be required to have a public hearing and a noticing period.  Craig will find out what we will need to do.

Brad informed the board that he met with Emery Water Conservancy District (EWCD).  They wanted to make sure that Castle Valley Special Service District (CVSSD) and Castle Dale City (CDC) would pay their fair share.  EWCD pointed out that they have paid out the majority of the money spent on this project thus far.  CDC assured them that it would all be fair and that EWCD would not be left “holding the bag”.  

EWCD voted to approve, with the contingency that since they are putting up twice the money, they should have two members on their committee.  Representatives for EWCD will be Jay Mark Humphrey and Craig Johansen; representatives for CDC will be Mayor Van Wagoner and CVSSD will be represented by Jacob Sharp.

Jacob informed the board that he spoke with the architects about entering into a contract with CDC, then transferring the contract to the new entity once it is established.  The architects were agreeable.

Craig pointed out that the contract states that payment is to be made in a lump sum of $207,000.  

Jacob explained that the architects will bid by percent complete.

It was decided that CDC keep the project going by paying the architects a lump sum by percentage, limiting their payment to $50,000 before the entity is established.

Craig pointed out that if a dispute arises, the parties need to choose litigation in court or arbitration.

Jacob stated that the architects would like to do litigation, because if there are disputes, they can be worked out first.

Craig also pointed out that the insurance policies will only cover what has been insured. The architects will need to show that they have a policy to cover them.

5.	Discussion of the Ferron Water Treatment Plant Project
Jacob explained that the drawings are being reviewed by the Division of Drinking Water.
David Ariotti is preparing the paperwork that will then be sent to Director Kenneth Bousfield 
for final approval.  There is a chance we will bid it out this month.

Jacob stated that the operators were given drawings to review so they could voice their opinions and share their comments and concerns.  

Jacob also stated that there was a meeting with Filter Tech, our main supplier to go over details and minor changes, making sure everything lines up.

Jacob explained that we need to decide whether to bid this project out this winter or next spring.  There is a chance we will have to pay for storage on the filter units over the winter.  Ideally, when we get the filters, we would want them moved only once.  Filter Tech will store the filters for $4,000 - $5,000.  If we do end up having to store the filters, we will submit a change order to pay for the storage.

	a.	Consideration of HVAC Equipment and Agreement for Property Use with Tracy Behling
	Jacob stated that the District met with Tracy Behling regarding the use of his property.  This property is next to the water treatment plant where we have plans for the geothermal ground source heat pump system.

	Tracy has agreed to work with us in trade for a water connection and the return of $500 that he feels he shouldn’t have had to pay a couple of years ago.

	Jacob explained that several years ago, there was a dispute over a water connection on Tracy’s property just west of the water treatment plant.  When the District ran a new line, we didn’t hook it up.  JoAnn Behling wanted to take care of this before she left office.  The District ended up charging Tracy $500 to cover parts.  

	Tracy does not want to give us that land; he still wants to farm it.  He will allow us to come in and work it, clean it up, then he will replant.  He does not want the fence moved.

	Craig suggested that Tracy sign an easement for the $500.  

	Jacob stated that, because the savings will be so great for using this land, we will grant him a Ferron City water connection.

	We will have the details finalized for the approval of the HVAC equipment next month.

	b.	Consideration of Turbine Generator Equipment
	Jacob explained the difference between the two suppliers that they have been working with.  They have decided on Rentricity.  However, more information will need to be solidified before we are ready for approval.





[bookmark: _GoBack]6.	Manager’s Report
	a.	Discussion of Water System Violation Notice - Emery
Jacob informed the board that we had a water system violation in Emery.  He explained the routine monthly water samples that are tested for bacteria, coliform and e-coli.  He also explained what happens if we get a hit on one of those samples.  

There was a hit in Emery for coliform.  This can happen rather easily; for instance, if an operator touches the edge of the bottle.  However, after sampling the second time, there was another hit, which is why we had a violation.  

A public notice was sent to Emery Town explaining what happened and that it was not an emergency.  Subsequent sampling has already been done and there were no more negative samples.

	b.	Discussion of Required Board-Member Certification Training 
Jacob reminded the board of the necessary open meeting training for all board members and invited them to attend the UASD Conference in Provo on the afternoon of November 4th.  Board members can get this training elsewhere if they choose.

Jacob reminded everyone to get their certifications to Diane. 

	c.	Discussion of 2016 Project Lists 
Jacob explained that we will submit our annual projects to the Community Impact Board in October. We will be on their agenda sometime between November and January.  We should receive funding in February in time for the 2016 construction season.

Jacob explained that the total amount of all the projects submitted was close to $6,000,000.  This list was trimmed down to get us in the $2,000,000 range.

Jacob explained that we will submit a 50/50 proposition this year.  We have approx-imately $4,000,000 left.  If we request about $1,000,000 every year, it should take us through 2019, which is when the bond runs out.  When our G.O. Bond does run out, we are either done, or we will need to execute another bond.  However, if we do not get the funding we ask for, we could run out of money sooner.

7.	General Operational Items
Ethan announced the fatality of a horse with the West Nile virus in Ferron the previous week.  Mosquito season is almost over now, but wanted to warn everyone.

Gary stated that the West Nile virus is usually carried by mosquitos at night.

8.	Approval of Vouchers
Motion was made by Gary Price and seconded by Trent Jackson to approve the vouchers.  Motion carried by roll call vote:  Jeff Tuttle – yes; Varian Allen – yes; Trent Jackson – yes; Michael Taylor – yes; Hilary Gordon – yes; Ethan Migliori – yes; Gary Price – yes.

Motion was made by Hilary Gordon and seconded by Jeff Tuttle to adjourn the meeting at 8:00 pm.  All those present voted for. 
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